Minutes of the Meeting of the

Fitzroy Square Frontagers’ & Garden Committee

held at House No. 38 (WATG Offices)
on Wednesday, 20th May 2015
at 3pm to 5pm
Present: (Committee)
Neil Phoenix 


(Chairman)





David Griffiths 

(Hon. Treasurer)





Jo Rhys-Jones 

(No.3)





Charles Stephens





Roberto Kouyoumdjian  
(No.6)





Rebecca Carrigan 

(Flat 3, No.14)





Pierre de Weck 

(No.15)





Birgit Maass 


(No.16)





Claire Bruce 


(No.18)





Heide Eyles 


(No.22)





Kitty Edwards-Jones 

(No.25b)





Peter Frank 


(No.27)





Julian Flitter 


(No’s 29/30)




Adrian Dawson

(No.40)

Also Present


Lorna Johnson 

(No.1)




Michelle Khodabacus 

(No.24)





Stephanie Poultney

(No’s 34/35)
1.  Apologies: 

Rosaleen Hubbard

(No.16a)





Andrew Hubbard

(No.16a)





Reg Gadney


(No.15)





Fay Maschler


(No.15)





Lauren Kemp


(No.17)





Richard Newman 

(Hon. Secretary)

2.  Meeting of the Minutes held on 30th January 2015

It was agreed The Minutes of the meeting held on 30th January were, based on the proposition of Kitty Edwards-Jones and seconded by Rob Kouyoumdjian, approved and signed by the Chairman as being a true and fair record of the meeting, subject to adding the ‘amendment’ under item 2. of the Minutes of the meeting held on 1st October.

3.  Matters Arising

     There was nothing to report

4.  Treasurer’s Report  (copy attached)
a. Current Balances

Current Account
£545.00


Business Reserve
£26,163.01


Business Reserve
£8,403.20
(formerly Bonus Saver Account)


95 Day Notice A/c
£90,013.31





_________





£125,124.52

DG reported that a ‘Liquidity Manager 95 Day Deposit Account’ had been set up with a balance of £90,013.31p.

b. Arrears


House No.5 Kinnersley Kent Design
£2,064.60


House No.23 The Liberian Embassy
£1,169.20


House No. 1 Volterra Fietta

£3,270.80 (£1,635.40 written off)

Kinnersley Kent has not paid their garden rate demands since 2012.   
The Liberian Embassy is currently in arrears but it was noted they usually settle their arrears.

Volterra Fietta’s arrears for the years 2012-2013 and 2013-2014 were written off as agreed by the committee last year.  DG read aloud a letter received from Robert Voleterra who maintains he is not bound by law to pay a garden rate, but has a right to continue using the Garden.  An excerpt from an email received from Wesley Skow was also read to those present.  WS made clear that Mr Voleterra’s complaint and refusal to pay a garden rate arises from the way the matter has been presented to him and the language used, namely it is a legal requirement to pay the garden rate and not a voluntary payment.  It was suggested approaching Volterra Fietta afresh in order to establish amicable communication.  It was agreed that RC and HE will make contact with Robert Volterra when the new locks are installed on the Garden gate/s.  If payment is not forthcoming, Volterra Fietta will be denied a new key.  A request was made for a copy of the Treasurer’s Report to be circulated in advance of future meetings.  






RC/HE
 
DG
5. Garden Director’s Report
a. Removal of the Central Plane Tree

The Chairman informed the meeting the removal of the tree still needs to be actioned.  Adding that three firms were interviewed with a view to tree maintenance but we have not appointed anyone as yet.  It was suggested that the position of a deputy garden director could be voted upon at the AGM in order to support ET.  All those present agreed to the proposal by HE and seconded by CS.  Wesley Skow nominated himself for the position. It was noted that the Garden was not opened to the public on 1st May.  This was due to an area of grass which required reseeding and cordoning off.  RK confirm David Dubrau has agreed he will be in the Garden on Bank Holiday Monday to complete the job.  It is hoped the garden can then be opened on 26th May from 12pm to 3pm each day (Monday to Friday). Failing that CS will reseed and fence off the area of grass.  Sadly Ted Merwood (gardener) has tendered his resignation. WS agreed to discuss the matter with Mr Merwood and ask him to reconsider his decision.    






WS
b. Repaint Garden Railings

The Chairman reaffirmed the reason for keeping this item on the Agenda, which is to ensure the railings are painted once the new gate has been installed and new locks have been fitted.

6. Proposals for Various Alterations to the Garden

a. New Gate and Garden Proposals Update

The Chairman said he had received an update from Brittain Hadley today which also included an email from the planning officer at Camden Council.  The planning officer now having received additional supporting information such as a design and access statement is happy to present the application to a Members Briefing meeting on 1st June and cannot see any issue why they cannot grant consent, apart from the two objections.  The planning officer wrote to the two objectors but has not received any replies to date.  Brittain Hadley had submitted a fee account for £1,492 in respect of the additional work FSFGC requested.  All those present agreed to sanction payment to Brittian Hadley.
There was some discussion as to whether a ramp or stairs will be needed from the new gate into the Garden.  The point was clarified by WS who confirmed the John Brookes’ drawings submitted with the planning application depicted steps and not a ramp.  FSFGC are currently within the Health and Safety guidelines as the north gate provides wheelchair access. It was noted that John Brookes’ assistant Andrew Duff will not be taking the design forward without further fees being payable.  It was agreed that once planning permission has been obtained the committee will review a budget and timescale for the steps by the new gate. CS, JRJ, KEJ, WS agreed to help Heide Eyles.
b. Children’s Climbing Frame Update

It was reported that the retrospective planning application went in and CNP has chased the planning officer. Camden requested a plan to identify exactly where the climbing frame is positioned within the Garden.  CNP has since sent a drawing by email and suggested that the planning officer should make a ‘site visit’.  CNP said he would be happy to meet with her.  The point was made that the frame has a larger foot print than the agreed plan. It is also higher than envisaged.  Edward Turner has asked David Dubrau to put up some Willow Hurdles to screen the Climbing frame while the shrubs have time to grow to a sufficient size.
It was noted that an inspection of the frame is carried out each month by David Dubrau and CNP and a photograph schedule of condition is produced in order to satisfy the insurers it meets with their requirements, i.e. it is kept in good condition and is safe for children to use. 
c. Garden Shed

The working party charged with organising one or two proposals for a new Garden shed have not yet met to discuss this item.  CS, WS, KEJ and Adrian Dawson agreed to assist Rebecca Carrigan. RC agreed to have a proposal prepared for a new shed for the next meeting scheduled for 7th October. 







RC
7. West Terrace Redecoration
House No.26 has promised to provide CNP with an update on the prospective sale of their property.  CNP reported The Embassy Of The Republic of Liberia has had some difficulty obtaining funds from their government to meet the costs of the redecoration to their building, but will continue to press their government officials for sanction.

The issue of paint colour was debated.  CNP said the reality is eleven out of thirteen houses voted in 2014 to retain the Crown Cream colour, with a further vote held this year.  The majority have again voted to remain with the existing colour.  HE wanted it noted that it was proposed to have a meeting with the West Terrace Frontagers to discuss paint colour but the meeting had not taken place. CNP still hoped that all thirteen houses would be painted this year, hopefully all in the same colour.
8.  Fitzrovia Partnership IBD – Green Infrastructure Audit

The reason for including this item on the Agenda is the Fitzrovia Partnership wrote in their Green Infrastructure Audit report that the ‘Fitzroy Square garden space is often shut to the public’.  CNP wrote back and objected to their claims stating it ignores the fact that we do open the Garden, which is maintained at the sole cost of the Frontagers, to the public from May to September. 
9.  Fitzroy Square Frontagers’ & Garden Committee Website

There was nothing to report

10.  Calendar 

a.  Summer Garden Party – Thursday, 2nd July 6pm to 8pm 
     (for tickets see Rebecca Carrigan)

b.  London Squares Open Day- Sunday 14th June 10am to 6.30pm

11. Frontagers’ Garden Committee Governance Procedural Review

This issue was debated at last committee meeting in January.  ET then circulated his notes by email and subsequently CNP has had representations from WS which were also circulated by email to committee members.
It was suggested to adopt the (V4) proposals as drafted on an interim measure for one year.  WS said he does not have an issue with that but does have issues with items 6, 7 and 8 on ET’s (V4) proposal; that is ET’s proposal would delegate broad powers to the Garden committee taking them away from the Frontagers.  Currently the power sits with the Frontagers.  Also, in respect of material change FSFGC should consult all Frontages by putting the ‘rules’ to be considered at the AGM providing anyone the opportunity to object.  The committee would then reconvene to ratify and bring the ‘rule’ back for approval, or otherwise, by the Frontagers.  WS added we should be seeking consent as a matter of respect to all Frontagers.  CNP questioned whether one needed a new structure as the committee, at present, represents all these areas.

As the committee meeting had run out of time, CNP curtailed the discussion for further debate at the AGM.
12. Any Other Business

Adrian Dawson announced that the new replacement railings have now been installed at House No.40.
The meeting closed at 5.05pm
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